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When the princess heard this her slave-girl's report, she wept and lamented and was like to depart the world. Then she clave to her pillow and said,
"O Shefikeh, I will instruct thee of somewhat that is not hidden from God the Most High, and it is that thou watch over me till God the Most High
decree the accomplishment of His commandment, and when my days are ended, take thou the necklace and the mantle that El Abbas gave me and
return them to him. Indeed, I deem not he will live after me, and if God the Most High decree against him and his days come to an end, do thou
give one charge to shroud us and bury us both in one grave.".So she gave him the lute and he forewent her, till he came to the house of easance, and
behold, therein was a door and a stairway. When Tuhfeh saw this, her reason fled; but Iblis cheered her with discourse. Then he descended the stair
and she followed him to the bottom thereof, where she found a passage and they fared on therein, till they came to a horse standing, Teady saddled
and bridled and accoutred. Quoth Iblis, '[Mount], in the name of God, O my lady Tuhfeh;' and he held the stirrup for her. So she mounted and the
horse shook under her and putting forth wings, flew up with her, whilst the old man flew by her side; whereat she was affrighted and clung to the
pummel of the saddle; nor was it but an hour ere they came to a fair green meadow, fresh-flowered as if the soil thereof were a goodly robe,
embroidered with all manner colours..? ? ? ? ? Still, as my transports wax, grows restlessness on me And woes have ta'en the place of love-delight
denied..Then they accosted the owner of the ass and chaffered with him and he said, 'I will not sell him but for ten thousand dirhems.' They offered
him a thousand dirhems; but he refused and swore that he would not sell the ass but for that which he had said. They ceased not to add to their
bidding, till the price reached five thousand dirhems, whilst their fellow still said, 'I will not sell him but for ten thousand dirhems.' The
money-changer counselled him to sell, but he would not do this and said to him, 'Harkye, gaffer! Thou hast no knowledge of this ass's case.
Concern thyself with silver and gold and what pertaineth thereto of change and exchange; for indeed the virtue of this ass passeth thy
comprehension. To every craft its craftsman and to every means of livelihood its folk.'.As for the singer, when his [stay in the oven] grew long
upon him, he came forth therefrom, thinking that her husband had gone away. Then he went up to the roof and looking down, beheld his friend the
druggist; whereat he was sore concerned and said in himself, 'Alas, the disgrace of it! This is my friend the druggist, who dealt kindly with me and
wrought me fair and I have requited him with foul' And he feared to return to the druggist; so he went down and opened the first door and would
have gone out; but, when he came to the outer door, he found it locked and saw not the key. So he stole up again to the roof and cast himself down
into the [next] house. The people of the house heard him and hastened to him, deeming him a thief. Now the house in question belonged to a
Persian; so they laid hands on him and the master of the house began to beat him, saying to him, 'Thou art a thief.' 'Nay,' answered he, 'I am no
thief, but a singing-man, a stranger. I heard your voices and came to sing to you.'.Now thieves had followed him, so they might rob him of his
good, but availed not unto aught; wherefore he went up to the old woman and kissed her head and exceeded in munificence to her. Then she
[warned him of that which awaited strangers entering the town and] said to him, 'I like not this for thee and I fear mischief for thee from these
questions that the vizier hath appointed for the confrontation of the ignorant.' And she expounded to him the case according to its fashion. Then
said she to him, 'But have no concern: only carry me with thee to thy lodging, and if he question thee of aught, whilst I am with thee, I will
expound the answers to thee.' Se he carried her with him to the city and established her in his lodging and entreated her kindly..? ? ? ? ? Quoth I
(and mine a body is of passion all forslain, Ay, and a heart that's all athirst for love and longing pain.Therewithal the damsel rose briskly and
putting off her clothes, washed and donned sumptuous apparel and perfumed herself and went out to him, as she were a willow-wand or a
bamboo-cane, followed by a black slave girl, bearing the lute. When she came to the young man, she saluted him and sat down by his side. Then
she took the lute from the slave-girl and tuning it, smote thereon in four-and-twenty modes, after which she returned to the first mode and sang the
following verses:.Fourth Officer's Story, The, ii. 142..? ? ? ? ? They have departed; but the steads yet full of them remain: Yea, they have left me,
but my heart of them doth not complain..Khalif Omar ben Abdulaziz and the Poets, The, i. 45..? ? ? ? ? Yea, they'd join me in pouring forth tears
and help me my woes to lament, And like unto me they'd become all wasted and tortured and pale..After this, news came to the king of robbers in
his land; so he set out in quest of them and ceased not to follow after them, till he seized on them all, and behold, they were the [very] thieves who
had despoiled him [and his wife] by the way and taken his children. So he bade bring them before him, and when they came into his presence, he
questioned them, saying, 'Where are the two boys ye took on such a day?' Quoth they, 'They are with us and we will present them to our lord the
king for slaves to serve him and give him wealth galore that we have gotten together and divest ourselves of all that we possess and repent from sin
and fight in thy service.' Abou Sabir, however, paid no heed to their speech, but took all their good and bade put them all to death. Moreover, he
took the two boys and rejoiced in them with an exceeding joy, whereat the troops murmured among themselves, saying, 'Verily, this is a greater
tyrant than his brother! There come to him a sort of robbers and seek to repent and proffer two boys [by way of peace-offering], and he taketh the
two boys and all their good and slayeth them!'.Look at the moss-rose, on its branches seen, ii. 256..? ? ? ? ? Your image midst mine eye sits nor
forsakes me aye; Ye are my moons in gloom of night and shadowtide..Then he called for a chest and bringing out thence a necklace of Greek
handiwork, worth a thousand dinars, wrapped it in a mantle of green silk, set with pearls and jewels and inwrought with red gold, and joined thereto
two caskets of musk and ambergris. Moreover, he put off upon the girl a mantle of Greek silk, striped with gold, wherein were divers figures and
semblants depictured, never saw eyes its like. Therewithal the girl's wit fled for joy and she went forth from his presence and returned to her
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mistress. When she came in to her, she acquainted her with that which she had seen of El Abbas and that which was with him of servants and
attendants and [set out to her] the loftiness of his station and gave her that which was with her..One day, he went forth in quest of certain stray
camels of his and fared on all his day and night till eventide, when he [came to an Arab encampment and] was fain to seek hospitality of one of the
inhabitants. So he alighted at one of the tents of the camp and there came forth to him a man of short stature and loathly aspect, who saluted him
and lodging him in a corner of the tent, sat entertaining him with talk, the goodliest that might be. When his food was dressed, the Arab's wife
brought it to the guest, and he looked at the mistress of the tent and saw a favour than which no goodlier might be. Indeed, her beauty and grace and
symmetry amazed him and he abode confounded, looking now at her and now at her husband. When his looking grew long, the man said to him,
'Harkye, O son of the worthy! Occupy thyself with thine own concerns, for by me and this woman hangeth a rare story, that is yet goodlier than that
which thou seest of her beauty; and when we have made an end of our food, I will tell it thee.'.Thy haters say and those who malice to thee bear, iii.
8..King who knew the Quintessence of Things, The, i. 230..71. Haroun er Reshid and the two Girls ccclxxxvii.The old man took the casting-bottle
from the Jew and going up to Noureddin and the damsel, sprinkled their faces, whereupon they came to themselves and fell to relating to each other
that which they had suffered, since their separation, for the anguish of severance. Moreover, Noureddin acquainted Sitt el Milah with that which he
had endured from the folk who would have slain him and made away with him; and she said to him, "O my lord, let us presently give over this talk
and praise God for reunion of loves, and all this shall cease from us." Then she gave him the cup and he said, "By Allah, I will nowise drink it,
whilst I am in this plight!" So she drank it off before him and taking the lute, swept the strings and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? b. Story of
the Chief of the Boulac Police cccxliv.? ? ? ? ? a. The First Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.Then she turned and saw within the chamber an old man,
comely of hoariness, venerable of aspect, who was dancing on apt and goodly wise, a dance the like whereof none might avail unto. So she sought
refuge with God the Most High from Satan the Stoned (193) and said, 'I will not give over what I am about, for that which God decreeth, He
carrieth into execution.' Accordingly, she went on singing till the old man came up to her and kissed the earth before her, saying, 'Well done, O
Queen of the East and the West! May the world be not bereaved of thee! By Allah, indeed thou art perfect of qualities and ingredients, O Tuhfet es
Sudour! (194) Dost thou know me?' 'Nay, by Allah,' answered she; 'but methinks thou art of the Jinn.' Quoth he, 'Thou sayst sooth; I am the Sheikh
Aboultawaif (195) Iblis, and I come to thee every night, and with me thy sister Kemeriyeh, for that she loveth thee and sweareth not but by thy life;
and her life is not pleasant to her, except she come to thee and see thee, what while thou seest her not. As for me, I come to thee upon an affair,
wherein thou shall find thine advantage and whereby thou shalt rise to high rank with the kings of the Jinn and rule them, even as thou rulest
mankind; [and to that end I would have thee come with me and be present at the festival of my son's circumcision; (196)] for that the Jinn are
agreed upon the manifestation of thine affair.' And she answered, 'In the name of God.'.Therewithal Noureddin's life was troubled; so he arose and
donned his clothes, and his host said, "Whither away this night, O my lord?" Quoth Noureddin, "I mean to go to my lodging, and to-morrow I will
betake myself to the palace of the Commander of the Faithful and demand my slave-girl." "Sleep till the morning," said the other, "and go not forth
at the like of this hour." But he answered, "Needs must I go;" and the host said to him, "[Go] in the safeguard of God." So Noureddin went forth,
and drunkenness had got the mastery of him, wherefore he threw himself down on [a bench before one of] the shops. Now the watch were at that
hour making their round and they smelt the sweet scent [of essences] and wine that exhaled from him; so they made for it and found the youth lying
on the bench, without sense or motion. They poured water upon him, and he awoke, whereupon they carried him to the house of the Chief of the
Police and he questioned him of his affair. "O my lord," answered Noureddin, "I am a stranger in this town and have been with one of my friends.
So I came forth from his house and drunkenness overcame me.".Reshid (Er), Tuhfet el Culoub and, ii. 203..? ? ? ? ? O thou my inclining to love
him that blamest, Shall lovers be blamed for the errors of Fate?.Then they displayed Shehrzad in the sixth and seventh dresses and clad her in
youths' apparel, whereupon she came forward, swaying coquettishly from side to side; and indeed she ravished wits and hearts and ensorcelled with
her glances [all who looked on her]. She shook her sides and wagged her hips, then put her hair on the hilt of her sword and went up to King
Shehriyar, who embraced her, as the hospitable man embraces the guest, and threatened her in her ear with the taking of the sword; and indeed she
was even as saith of her the poet in these verses:.?STORY OF THE HAWK AND THE LOCUST..Mariyeh opened the mantle, and when she saw
that necklace, and indeed the place was illumined with the lustre thereof, she looked at her slave-girl and said to her, "By Allah, O Shefikeh, one
look at him were liefer to me than all that my hand possesseth! Would I knew what I shall do, whenas Baghdad is empty of him and I hear no
tidings of him!" Then she wept and calling for inkhorn* and paper and pen of brass, wrote the following verses:.Tuhfeh entered the bath, after she
had put off her clothes, and behold, the basin thereof was overlaid with gold set with pearls and red rubies and green emeralds and other jewels; so
she extolled the perfection of God the Most High and hallowed Him for the magnificence of that which she saw of the attributes of that bath. Then
she made her ablutions in that basin and pronouncing the Magnification of Prohibition, (207) prayed the morning prayer and what else had escaped
her of prayers; (208) after which she went out and walked in that garden among jessamine and lavender and roses and camomile and gillyflowers
and thyme and violets and sweet basil, till she came to the door of the pavilion aforesaid and sat down therein, pondering that which should betide
Er Reshid after her, whenas he should come to her pavilion and find her not. She abode sunken in the sea of her solicitude, till presently sleep took
her and she slept.Now this island is under the Equinoctial line; its night is still twelve hours and its day the like. Its length is fourscore parasangs
and its breadth thirty, and it is a great island, stretching between a lofty mountain and a deep valley. This mountain is visible at a distance of three
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days' journey and therein are various kinds of jacinths and other precious stones and metals of all kinds and all manner spice-trees, and its soil is of
emery, wherewith jewels are wrought. In its streams are diamonds, and pearls are in its rivers. (208) I ascended to its summit and diverted myself
by viewing all the marvels therein, which are such as beggar description; after which I returned to the king and sought of him permission to return
to my own country. He gave me leave, after great pressure, and bestowed on me abundant largesse from his treasuries. Moreover, he gave me a
present and a sealed letter and said to me, 'Carry this to the Khalif Haroun er Reshid and salute him for us with abundant salutation.' And I said, 'I
hear and obey.'.Police, El Melik ez Zahir Rukneddin Bibers el Bunducdari and the Sixteen Officers of, ii. 117..Meinsoun drank off his cup and said
to her, 'Well done, O perfect of attributes!' Then he signed to her and was absent awhile, after which he returned and with him a tray of jewels
worth an hundred thousand dinars, [which he gave to Tuhfeh]. So Kemeriyeh arose and bade her slave-girl open the closet behind her, wherein she
laid all that wealth. Then she delivered the key to Tuhfeh, saying, 'All that cometh to thee of riches, lay thou in this closet that is by thy side, and
after the festival, it shall be carried to thy palace on the heads of the Jinn.' Tuhfeh kissed her hand, and another king, by name Munir, took the cup
and filling it, said to her, 'O fair one, sing to me over my cup upon the jasmine.' 'Hearkening and obedience,' answered she and improvised the
following verses:.Fair fall the maid whose loosened locks her cheeks do overcloud! iii. 191..? ? ? ? ? b. The Controller's Story xxvii.17. The
Merchant of Oman cccliv.Now the treasuries aforetime had been in the viziers' hand, so they might do with them what they would, and when they
came under the youth's hand, that of the viziers was straitened from them, and the youth became dearer to the king than a son and he could not
brook to be separated from him. When the viziers saw this, they were jealous of him and envied him and cast about for a device against him
whereby they might oust him from the king's favour, but found no opportunity. At last, when came the destined hour, (101) it chanced that the
youth one day drank wine and became drunken and wandered from his wits; so he fell to going round about within the palace of the king and fate
led him to the lodging of the women, in which there was a little sleeping-chamber, where the king lay with his wife. Thither came the youth and
entering the chamber, found there a couch spread, to wit, a sleeping place, and a candle burning. So he cast himself on the couch, marvelling at the
paintings that were in the chamber, and slept and slumbered heavily till eventide, when there came a slave-girl, bringing with her all the dessert,
eatables and drinkables, that she was wont to make ready for the king and his wife, and seeing the youth lying on his back, (and none knowing of
his case and he in his drunkenness unknowing where he was,) thought that he was the king asleep on his bed; so she set the censing-vessel and laid
the essences by the couch, then shut the door and went away..The Khalif assigned them pensions and allowances and as for Noureddin, his father
brought him those riches and his wealth waxed and his case was goodly, till he became the richest of the folk of his time in Baghdad and left not
the presence of the Commander of the Faithful night or day. Moreover, he was vouchsafed children by Sitt el Milah, and he ceased not to live the
most delightsome of lives, he and she and his father and mother, a while of time, till Aboulhusn sickened of a sore sickness and was admitted to the
mercy of God the Most High. After awhile, his mother died also and he carried them forth and shrouded them and buried and made them expiations
and nativities. (45) Then his children grew up and became like unto moons, and he reared them in splendour and fondness, what while his wealth
waxed and his case flourished. He ceased not to pay frequent visits to the Commander of the Faithful, he and his children and his slave-girl Sitt el
Milah, and they abode, he and they, in all solace of life and prosperity till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and the Sunderer of
Companies; and extolled be the perfection of the Abiding One, the Eternal! This is all that hath come down to us of their story..148. The Lovers of
Medina dcxcvi.As for Firouz, when he went forth from his house, he sought the letter, but found it not; so he returned home. Now his return fell in
with the king's going forth and he found the latter's sandal in his house, whereat his wit was dazed and he knew that the king had not sent him away
but for a purpose of his own. However, he held his peace and spoke not a word, but, taking the letter, went on his errand and accomplished it and
returned to the king, who gave him a hundred dinars. So Firouz betook himself to the market and bought what beseemeth women of goodly gifts
and returning to his wife, saluted her and gave her all that he had brought and said to her, "Arise [go] to thy father's house." "Wherefore?" asked
she, and he said, "Verily, the king hath been bountiful to me and I would have thee show forth this, so thy father may rejoice in that which he seeth
upon thee." "With all my heart," answered she and arising forthright, betook herself to the house of her father, who rejoiced in her coming and in
that which he saw upon her; and she abode with him a month's space, and her husband made no mention of her..? ? ? ? ? Ye sleep; by Allah, sleep
comes not to ease my weary lids; But from mine eyes, since ye have passed away, the blood doth rain..16. Uns el Wujoud and the Vizier's Daughter
Rose- in-bud cccxli.76. The Khalif El Hakim and the Merchant ccclxxxix.130. Abulhusn ed Durraj and Abou Jaafer the Leper cccclxxxi.73. The
Woman's Trick against her Husband dclviii.? ? ? ? ? Thy loss is the fairest of all my heart's woes; My case it hath altered and banished repose..Then
the king sent for the captain of the thieves and bestowed on him a dress of honour, (142) commanding that all who loved the king should put off
[their raiment and cast it] upon him. (143) So there fell dresses of honour [and other presents] on him, till he was wearied with their much plenty,
and Azadbekht invested him with the mastership of the police of his city. Then he bade set up other nine gibbets beside the first and said to his son,
"Thou art guiltless, and yet these wicked viziers endeavoured for thy slaughter." "O my father," answered the prince, "I had no fault [in their eyes]
but that I was a loyal counsellor to thee and still kept watch over thy good and withheld their hands from thy treasuries; wherefore they were
jealous and envied me and plotted against me and sought to slay me," Quoth the king, "The time [of retribution] is at hand, O my son; but what
deemest thou we should do with them in requital of that which they did with thee? For that they have endeavoured for thy slaughter and exposed
thee to public ignominy and soiled my honour among the kings.".As for Mesrour, he gave not over running till he came to the by-street, [wherein
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was the house] of Aboulhusn el Khelia. Now the latter was sitting reclining at the lattice, and chancing to look round, saw Mesrour running along
the street and said to Nuzhet el Fuad, "Meseemeth the Khalif, when I went forth from him, dismissed the Divan and went in to the Lady Zubeideh,
to condole with her [for thee;] whereupon she arose and condoled with him [for me,] saying, 'God greaten thy recompence for [the loss of]
Aboulhusn el Khelia!' And he said to her, 'None is dead save Nuzhet el Fuad, may thy head outlive her!' Quoth she, 'It is not she who is dead, but
Aboulhusn el Khelia, thy boon-companion.' And he to her, 'None is dead but Nuzhet el Fuad.' And they gainsaid one another, till the Khalif waxed
wroth and they laid a wager, and he hath sent Mesrour the sword- bearer to see who is dead. Wherefore it were best that thou lie down, so he may
see thee and go and acquaint the Khalif and confirm my saying." So Nuzhet el Fuad stretched herself out and Aboulhusn covered her with her veil
and sat at her head, weeping..So the folk gathered together to them and blamed the lackpenny and said to him, 'Give him the price of that which
thou hast eaten.' Quoth he, 'I gave him a dirhem before I entered the shop;' and the cook said, 'Be everything I sell this day forbidden (15) to me, if
he gave me so much as the name of a piece of money! By Allah, he gave me nought, but ate my food and went out and [would have] made off,
without aught [said I]' 'Nay,' answered the lackpenny, 'I gave thee a dirhem,' and he reviled the cook, who returned his abuse; whereupon he dealt
him a cuff and they gripped and grappled and throttled each other. When the folk saw them on this wise, they came up to them and said to them,
'What is this strife between you, and no cause for it?' 'Ay, by Allah,' replied the lackpenny, 'but there is a cause for it, and the cause hath a tail!'
Whereupon, 'Yea, by Allah,' cried the cook, 'now thou mindest me of thyself and thy dirhem! Yes, he gave me a dirhem and [but] a quarter of the
price is spent. Come back and take the rest of the price of thy dirhem.' For that he understood what was to do, at the mention of the tail; and I, O my
brother," added Aboulhusn, "my story hath a cause, which I will tell thee.".164. The Merchant of Oman dccccxlvi.? ? ? ? ? But now unto me of my
loves accomplished are joyance and cheer And those whom I cherish my soul with the wine of contentment regale..?THE EIGHTH OFFICER'S
STORY..King Shah Bekht and his Vizier Er Rehwan, i. 215..? ? ? ? ? w. The Fox and the Folk (235) M.Pease on thee! Would our gaze might light
on thee once more! ii. 89..When the king heard their speech, he bade the crier make proclamation in the thoroughfares of the city that the troops
should prepare [for the march] and that the horsemen should mount and the footmen come forth; nor was it but the twinkling of the eye ere the
drums beat and the trumpets sounded; and scarce was the forenoon of the day passed when the city was blocked with horse and foot. So the king
passed them in review and behold, they were four-and-twenty thousand in number, horsemen and footmen. He bade them go forth to the enemy and
gave the commandment over them to Said ibn el Wakidi, a doughty cavalier and a valiant man of war. So the horsemen set out and fared on along
the bank of the Tigris..Vizier, The King of Hind and his, ii. 105..52. Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the Merchant's Sister dcvi.When her husband came
home, she said to him, 'I desire to go a-pleasuring.' And he said, ' With all my heart.' So he went, till he came to a goodly place, abounding in vines
and water, whither he carried her and pitched her a tent beside a great tree; and she betook herself to a place beside the tent and made her there an
underground hiding-place, [in which she hid her lover]. Then said she to her husband, 'I desire to mount this tree.' And he said, 'Do so.' So she
climbed up and when she came to the top of the tree, she cried out and buffeted her face, saying, 'Lewd fellow that thou art, are these thy usages?
Thou sworest [fidelity to me] and liedst.' And she repeated her speech twice and thrice..116. Iskender Dhoulkernein and a certain Tribe of Poor
Folk cccclxiv.An if my substance fail, no one there is will succour me, i. 6..When the evening evened, the king sat in his sitting- chamber and
sending for his vizier, bade him relate the story of the wealthy man who lost his wealth and his wit. So he said, "Know, O king, that.? ? ? ? ? I rede
thee vaunt thee not of praise from us, for lo! Even as a docktailed cur thou art esteemed of me..Meanwhile, Aboulhusn abode in the Khalifate,
taking and giving, ordering and forbidding and giving effect to his word, till the end of the day, when he gave [those who were present] leave and
permission [to withdraw], and the Amirs and officers of state departed to their occasions. Then the eunuchs came to him and calling down on him
length of life and continuance [of glory and prosperity], walked in attendance upon him and raised the curtain, and he entered the pavilion of the
harem, where he found candles lighted and lamps burning and singing-women smiting [on instruments of music]. When he saw this, he was
confounded in his wit and said in himself, "By Allah, I am in truth Commander of the Faithful!" As soon as he appeared, the slave-girls rose to him
and carrying him up on to the estrade, (30) brought him a great table, spread with the richest meats. So he ate thereof with all his might, till he had
gotten his fill, when he called one of the slave-girls and said to her, "What is thy name?" "My name is Miskeh," replied she, and he said to another,
"What is thy name?" Quoth she, "My name is Terkeh." Then said he to a third, "What is thy name?" "My name is Tuhfeh," answered she; and he
went on to question the damsels of their names, one after another, [till he had made the round of them all], when he rose from that place and
removed to the wine-chamber..When the king heard this, his mind was occupied [with the story he had heard and that which the vizier promised
him], and he bade the latter depart to his own house..As the version of the sixth and seventh voyages of Sindbad the Sailor contained in (197) the
Calcutta Edition (1814-18) of the first two hundred Nights and in the text of the Voyages published by M. Langles (Paris, 1814) differs very
materially from that of the complete Calcutta (1839-42) Edition (198) (which is, in this case, practically identical with those of Boulac and
Breslau), adopted by me as my standard text in the translation of "The Book of the Thousand Nights and One Night," the story of the seventh
voyage in particular turning upon an altogether different set of incidents, related nearly as in the old version of M. Galland, I now give a translation
of the text of the two voyages in question afforded by the Calcutta (1814-18) Edition, corrected and completed by collation with that of M. Langles,
from which it differs only in being slightly less full. It will be observed that in this version of the story the name Sindbad is reserved for the Sailor,
the porter being called Hindbad..24. Maan ben Zaideh and the three Girls cclxxi.They gave not over drinking and carousing till the middle of the
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night, when the Khalif said to his host, "O my brother, hast thou in thy heart a wish thou wouldst have accomplished or a regret thou wouldst fain
do away?" "By Allah," answered he, "there is no regret in my heart save that I am not gifted with dominion and the power of commandment and
prohibition, so I might do what is in my mind!" Quoth the Khalif, "For God's sake, O my brother, tell me what is in thy mind!" And Aboulhusn
said, "I would to God I might avenge myself on my neighbours, for that in my neighbourhood is a mosque and therein four sheikhs, who take it ill,
whenas there cometh a guest to me, and vex me with talk and molest me in words and threaten me that they will complain of me to the Commander
of the Faithful, and indeed they oppress me sore, and I crave of God the Most High one day's dominion, that I may beat each of them with four
hundred lashes, as well as the Imam of the mosque, and parade them about the city of Baghdad and let call before them, 'This is the reward and the
least of the reward of whoso exceedeth [in talk] and spiteth the folk and troubleth on them their joys.' This is what I wish and no more.".? ? ? ? ? a.
The Hawk and the Partridge cxlix.? ? ? ? ? k. The Prisoner and how God gave him Relief . cccclxxxv.When the king heard this story, he renounced
his purpose of putting the vizier to death and his soul prompted him to continue him on life. So he bade him go away to his house..'Hearkening and
obedience,' answered El Ased and flew till he came to the Crescent Mountain, when he sought audience of Meimoun, who bade admit him. So he
entered and kissing the earth before him, gave him Queen Kemeriyeh's message, which when he heard he said to the Afrit, 'Return whence thou
comest and say to thy mistress, "Be silent and thou wilt do wisely." Else will I come and seize upon her and make her serve Tuhfeh; and if the
kings of the Jinn assemble together against me and I be overcome of them, I will not leave her to scent the wind of this world and she shall be
neither mine nor theirs, for that she is presently my soul (243) from between my ribs; and how shall any part with his soul?' When the Afrit heard
Meimoun's words, he said to him, 'By Allah, O Meimoun, thou hast lost thy wits, that thou speakest these words of my mistress, and thou one of
her servants!' Whereupon Meimoun cried out and said to him, 'Out on thee, O dog of the Jinn! Wilt thou bespeak the like of me with these words?'
Then, he bade those who were about him smite El Ased, but he took flight and soaring into the air, betook himself to his mistress and told her that
which had passed; and she said, 'Thou hast done well, O cavalier.'.There was once a man hight Khelbes, who was a lewd fellow, a calamity,
notorious for this fashion, and he had a fair wife, renowned for beauty and loveliness. A man of his townsfolk fell in love with her and she also
loved him. Now Khelbes was a crafty fellow and full of tricks, and there was in his neighbourhood a learned man, to whom the folk used to resort
every day and he told them stories and admonished them [with moral instances]; and Khelbes was wont to be present in his assembly, for the sake
of making a show before the folk..? ? ? ? ? So be thou kind to me, for love my body wasteth sore, The thrall of passion I'm become its fires
consume me quite..The Tenth Day..Chamberlain's Wife, The King and his, ii. 53..The Fifth Night of the Month.THE FAVOURITE AND HER
LOVER. (174).Then the eunuchs went forth, that they might perfume the bath [for the use of the brides]; so they essenced it with rose-water and
willow-flower-water and bladders of musk and fumigated it with Cakili (191) aloes-wood and ambergris. Then Shehrzad entered, she and her sister
Dinarzad, and they cleansed their heads and clipped their hair. When they came forth of the bath, they donned raiment and ornaments, [such as
were] prepared for the kings of the Chosroes; and among Shehrzad's apparel was a dress charactered with red gold and wroughten with semblants
of birds and beasts. Moreover, they both encircled their necks with necklaces of jewels of price, in the like whereof Iskender (192) rejoiced not, for
therein were great jewels such as amazed the wit and the eye, and the thought was bewildered at their charms, for indeed, each of them was brighter
than the sun and the moon. Before them they kindled lighted flambeaux in torch-holders of gold, but their faces outshone the flambeaux, for that
they had eyes sharper than drawn swords and the lashes of their eyelids ensorcelled all hearts. Their cheeks were rosy and their necks and shapes
swayed gracefully and their eyes wantoned. And the slave-girls came to meet them with instruments of music..Presently, the chief workman came
to the palace and sought an audience of the king, who bade admit him. So he entered and kissing the earth, saluted him with a salutation beseeming
kings and said, "O king of the time and lord of the age and the day, may felicity endure unto thee and acceptance and be thy rank exalted over all
the kings both morning and evening! (58) The work of the bath is accomplished, by the king's fair fortune and the eminence of his magnanimity,
(59) and indeed we have done all that behoved us and there remaineth but that which behoveth the king." El Aziz ordered him a sumptuous dress of
honour and expended monies galore, giving unto each who had wroughten, after the measure of his work. Then he assembled in the bath all the
grandees of his state, amirs and viziers and chamberlains and lieutenants, and the chief officers of his realm and household, and sending for his son
El Abbas, said to him,"O my son, I have builded thee a bath, wherein thou mayst take thy pleasance; so enter thou therein, that thou mayst see it
and divert thyself by gazing upon it and viewing the goodliness of its ordinance and decoration." "With all my heart," replied the prince and entered
the bath, he and the king and the folk about them, so they might divert themselves with viewing that which the workmen's hands had wroughten..I
marvelled at this with the utmost wonderment and knew that he was of the sons of the pious. So I bestirred myself for his release and tended him
[till he recovered] and besought him of quittance and absolution of responsibility.'.When his brother saw him on this wise, he doubted not but that
this had betided him by reason of severance from his people and family and said to him, 'Come, let us go forth a-hunting.' But he refused to go with
him; so the elder brother went forth to the chase, whilst the younger abode in the pavilion aforesaid. As he was diverting himself by looking out
upon the garden from the window of the palace, behold, he saw his brother's wife and with her ten black slaves and as many slave-girls. Each slave
laid hold of a damsel [and swived her] and another slave [came forth and] did the like with the queen; and when they had done their occasions, they
all returned whence they came. Therewithal there betided the King of Samarcand exceeding wonder and solacement and he was made whole of his
malady, little by little..So saying, he left him and went away, whereupon up came the three other sharpers, the comrades of him of the ass, and said
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to the money-changer, 'God requite thee for us with good, for that thou hast bought him! How can we requite thee!' Quoth he, 'I will not sell him
but for ten thousand dirhems.' When they heard this, they returned to the ass and fell again to examining him and handling him. Then said they to
the money-changer, 'We were mistaken in him. This is not the ass we sought and he is not worth more than half a score paras to us.' Then they left
him and offered to go away, whereat the money-changer was sore chagrined and cried out at their speech, saying, 'O folk, ye besought me to buy
him for you and now I have bought him, ye say, "We were deceived [in him], and he is not worth more than ten paras to us."' Quoth they, 'We
supposed that in him was that which we desired; but, behold, in him is the contrary of that which we want; and indeed he hath a default, for that he
is short of back.' And they scoffed at him and went away from him and dispersed..65. The Simpleton and the Sharper dclii.167. Kemerezzeman and
the Jeweller's Wife dcccclxiii.ABDALLAH BEN NAFI AND THE KING'S SON OF CASHGHAR. (157).Presently, the old woman came in to her
and saw her sitting at Aboulhusn's head, weeping and lamenting; and when she saw the old woman, she cried out and said to her, "See what hath
betided me! Indeed, Aboulhusn is dead and hath left me alone and forlorn!" Then she cried out and tore her clothes and said to the old woman, "O
my mother, how good he was!" Quoth the other, "Indeed thou art excused, for thou wast used to him and he to thee." Then she considered what
Mesrour had reported to the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh and said to her, "Indeed, Mesrour goeth about to sow discord between the Khalif and the
Lady Zubeideh." "And what is the [cause of] discord, O my mother?" asked Nuzhet el Fuad. "O my daughter," answered the old woman, "Mesrour
came to the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh and gave them news of thee that thou wast dead and that Aboulhusn was well. "And Nuzhet el Fuad said
to her, "O my aunt, I was with my lady but now and she gave me a hundred dinars and a piece of silk; and now see my condition and that which
hath befallen me! Indeed, I am bewildered, and how shall I do, and I alone, forlorn? Would God I had died and he had lived!".Accordingly the
nurse returned to El Abbas, without letter or answer; and when she came in to him, he saw that she was troubled and noted the marks of chagrin on
her face; so he said to her, "What is this plight?" Quoth she, "I cannot set out to thee that which Mariyeh said; for indeed she charged me return to
thee without letter or answer." "O nurse of kings," rejoined El Abbas, "I would have thee carry her this letter and return not to her without it." Then
he took inkhorn and paper and wrote the following verses:.Suleiman Shah and his Sons, Story of King, i. 150..Presently, the vizier heard of the
merchant's coming; so he sent to him and let bring him to his house and talked with him awhile of his travels and of that which he had abidden
therein, and the merchant answered him thereof. Then said the vizier, 'I will put certain questions to thee, which if thou answer me, it will be well
[for thee].' And the merchant rose and made him no answer. Quoth the vizier, 'What is the weight of the elephant?' The merchant was perplexed
and returned him no answer and gave himself up for lost. Then said he, 'Grant me three days' time.' So the vizier granted him the delay he sought
and he returned to his lodging and related what had passed to the old woman, who said, 'When the morrow cometh, go to the vizier and say to him,
"Make a ship and launch it on the sea and put in it an elephant, and when it sinketh in the water, [under the beast's weight], mark the place to which
the water riseth. Then take out the elephant and cast in stones in its place, till the ship sink to the mark aforesaid; whereupon do thou take out the
stones and weigh them and thou wilt know the weight of the elephant"'.32. The Khalif Hisham and the Arab Youth dxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? A good it is to
have one's loved ones ever near,.As I sat one day at the door of the prefecture, a woman entered and said to me privily, "O my lord, I am the wife of
such an one the physician, and with him is a company of the notables (114) of the city, drinking wine in such a place." When I heard this, I
misliked to make a scandal; so I rebuffed her and sent her away. Then I arose and went alone to the place in question and sat without till the door
opened, when I rushed in and entering, found the company engaged as the woman had set out, and she herself with them. I saluted them and they
returned my greeting and rising, entreated me with honour and seated me and brought me to eat. Then I informed them how one had denounced
them to me, but I had driven him (115) away and come to them by myself; wherefore they thanked me and praised me for my goodness. Then they
brought out to me from among them two thousand dirhems (116) and I took them and went away..Then said the Khalif to her, "I lie and my eunuch
lieth, and thou liest and thy waiting-woman lieth; so methinks we were best go, all four of us together, that we may see which of us telleth the
truth." Quoth Mesrour, "Come, let us go, that I may put this ill-omened old woman to shame (37) and deal her a sound drubbing for her lying." And
she answered him, saying, "O dotard, is thy wit like unto my wit? Indeed, thy wit is as the hen's wit." Mesrour was incensed at her words and
would have laid violent hands on her, but the Lady Zubeideh warded him off from her and said to him, "Her sooth-fastness will presently be
distinguished from thy sooth-fastness and her leasing from thy leasing.".When King Shah Bekht heard this story, it pleased him and he bade the
vizier go away to his own house..Then she charged her husband keep watch over the thief, till she should return, and repairing to his wife,
acquainted her with his case and told her that her husband the thief had been taken and had compounded for his release, at the price of seven
hundred dirhems, and named to her the token. So she gave her the money and she took it and returned to her house. By this time, the dawn had
broken; so she let the thief go his way, and when he went out, she said to him, 'O my dear one, when shall I see thee come and take the treasure?' 'O
indebted one,' answered he, 'when thou needest other seven hundred dirhems, wherewithal to amend thy case and that of thy children and to
discharge thy debts.' And he went out, hardly believing in his deliverance from her. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary than the
story of the three men and our Lord Jesus.".? ? ? ? ? Lo! in the garden-ways, the place of ease and cheer, Still, like the moon at full, my light thou
mayst espy..47. El Melik en Nasir and the three Masters of Police cccxliii.? ? ? ? ? I wonder, shall I and the friend who's far from me Once more be
granted of Fate to meet, we twain!.There was once a sage of the sages, who had three sons and sons' sons, and when they waxed many and their
posterity multiplied, there befell dissension between them. So he assembled them and said to them, 'Be ye one hand (219) against other than you
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and despise (220) not [one another,] lest the folk despise you, and know that the like of you is as the rope which the man cut, when it was single;
then he doubled [it] and availed not to cut it; on this wise is division and union. And beware lest ye seek help of others against yourselves (221) or
ye will fall into perdition, for by whosesoever means ye attain your desire, (222) his word (223) will have precedence of (224) your word. Now I
have wealth which I will bury in a certain place, so it may be a store for you, against the time of your need.'.? ? ? ? ? m. The Boy and the Thieves
dcxxvii.The king marvelled, he and his company, and praised God the Most High for that he had come thither; after which he turned to the eunuch
and said to him, 'What is this youth thou hast with thee?' 'O king,' answered he, 'this is the son of a nurse who belonged to us and we left him little.
I saw him to-day and his mother said to me, 'Take him with thee.' So I brought him with me, that he might be a servant to the king, for that he is an
adroit and quickwitted youth.' Then the king fared on, he and his company, and the eunuch and the youth with them, what while he questioned the
former of Belehwan and his dealing with his subjects, and he answered, saying, 'As thy head liveth, O king, the folk with him are in sore straits and
not one of them desireth to look on him, gentle or simple.'.There abode once, of old days and in bygone ages and times, in the city of Baghdad, the
Abode of Peace, the Khalif Haroun er Reshid, and he had boon-companions and story-tellers, to entertain him by night Among his
boon-companions was a man called Abdallah ben Nan, who was high in favour with him and dear unto him, so that he was not forgetful of him a
single hour. Now it befell, by the ordinance of destiny, that it became manifest to Abdallah that he was grown of little account with the Khalif and
that he paid no heed unto him; nor, if he absented himself, did he enquire concerning him, as had been his wont. This was grievous to Abdallah and
he said in himself, "Verily, the heart of the Commander of the Faithful and his fashions are changed towards me and nevermore shall I get of him
that cordiality wherewith he was wont to entreat me." And this was distressful to him and concern waxed upon him, so that he recited the following
verses:.Next morning, he again took up the bier and went round with it as before, in quest of alms. Presently, the master of police, who was of those
who had given alms on account of the supposed dead man on the previous day, met him; so he was angered and fell on the porters and beat them
and took the [supposed] dead body, saying, 'I will bury him and earn the reward [of God].' (35) So his men took him up and carrying him to the
prefecture, fetched grave-diggers, who dug him a grave. Then they bought him a shroud and perfumes (36) and fetched an old man of the quarter,
to wash him. So he recited over him [the appointed prayers and portions of the Koran] and laying him on the bench, washed him and shrouded him.
After he had shrouded him, he voided; (37) so he renewed the washing and went away to make his ablutions, (38) whilst all the folk departed,
likewise, to make the [obligatory] ablution, previously to the funeral..? ? ? ? ? And on their saddles perched are warriors richly clad, That with their
hands do smite on kettle-drums amain..End of Volume I..Then he turned back, pondering upon that sleeping youth, and coming to him, as he slept,
lighted down from his horse and sat down by him. He fixed his eyes upon his face and considered him awhile and said in himself, 'For aught I
know, this youth may be Melik Shah.' And he fell a-hemming and saying, 'Harkye, O youth!' Whereupon the sleeper awoke and sat up; and the
eunuch said to him, 'Who is thy father in this village and where is thy dwelling?' The youth sighed and answered, 'I am a stranger;' and the eunuch
said, 'From what land art thou and who is thy father?' Quoth the other, 'I am from such a land,' and the eunuch ceased not to question him and he to
answer him, till he was certified of him and knew him. So he rose and embraced him and kissed him and wept over his case. Moreover, he told him
that he was going about in quest of him and informed him that he was come privily from the king his mother's husband and that his mother would
be content [to know] that he was alive and well, though she saw him not..? ? ? ? ? Awaken, O ye sleepers all, and profit, whilst it's here By what's
vouchsafed of fortune fair and life untroubled, clear..? ? ? ? ? j. The Two Kings dccccix.Sharper, The Idiot and the, i. 298..Now the king had a son,
a pleasant child, called the Amir Mohammed, who was comely of youth and sweet of speech; he had read in books and studied histories and above
all things in the world he loved the telling and hearing of verses and stories and anecdotes. He was dear to his father King Jemhour, for that he had
none other son than he on life, and indeed he had reared him in the lap of fondness and he was gifted with the utterest of beauty and grace and
brightness and perfection. Moreover, he had learnt to play upon the lute and upon all manner instruments of music and he was used to [carouse
and] company with friends and brethren. Now it was of his wont that, when the king rose to go to his sleeping-chamber, he would sit in his place
and seek of me that I should entertain him with stories and verses and pleasant anecdotes; and on this wise I abode with them a great while in all
cheer and delight, and the prince still loved me with an exceeding great love and entreated me with the utmost kindness..Presently she felt a breath
upon her face; whereupon she awoke and found Queen Kemeriyeh kissing her, and with her her three sisters, Queen Jemreh, Queen Wekhimeh and
Queen Sherareh. So she arose and kissed their hands and rejoiced in them with the utmost joy and they abode, she and they, in talk and converse,
what while she related to them her history, from the time of her purchase by the Mughrebi to that of her coming to the slave-dealers' barrack, where
she besought Ishac en Nedim to buy her, and how she won to Er Reshid, till the moment when Iblis came to her and brought her to them. They
gave not over talking till the sun declined and turned pale and the season of sundown drew near and the day departed, whereupon Tuhfeh was
instant in supplication to God the Most High, on the occasion of the prayer of sundown, that He would reunite her with her lord Er Reshid..When
the king heard his vizier's story, he was assured that he would not slay him and said, "I will have patience with him, so I may get of him the story of
the rich man and his wasteful heir." And he bade him depart to his own house..27. The Khalif Hisham and the Arab Youth cclxxi.The crown of the
flow'rets am I, in the chamber of wine, And Allah makes mention of me 'mongst the pleasures divine; Yea, ease and sweet basil and peace, the
righteous are told, In Eternity's Garden of sweets shall to bless them combine. (223) Where, then, is the worth that in aught with my worth can
compare And where is the rank in men's eyes can be likened to mine?.So, when they had made an end of eating and drinking, the young man asked
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his host for the story, and he said, 'Know that in my youth I was even as thou seest me in the matter of loathliness and foul favour; and I had
brethren of the comeliest of the folk; wherefore my father preferred them over me and used to show them kindness, to my exclusion, and employ
me, in their room [in menial service], like as one employeth slaves. One day, a she-camel of his went astray and he said to me, "Go thou forth in
quest of her and return not but with her." Quoth I, "Send other than I of thy sons." But he would not consent to this and reviled me and insisted
upon me, till the matter came to such a pass with him that he took a whip and fell to beating me. So I arose and taking a riding-camel, mounted her
and sallied forth at a venture, purposing to go out into the deserts and return to him no more. I fared on all my night [and the next day] and coming
at eventide to [the encampment of] this my wife's people, alighted down with her father, who was a very old man, and became his
guest..Precipitation, Of the Ill Effects of, i. 98.? ? ? ? ? Desire hath left me wasted, afflicted, sore afraid, For the spy knows the secret whereof I do
complain..? ? ? ? ? I'll lay Upon their threshold's dust my cheeks and to my soul,.Merchant of Cairo and the Favourite of the Khalif El Maraoun El
Hakim bi Amrillah, The, iii. 171..Thus," continued Shehrzad, "none is safe from the calamities of fortune and the vicissitudes of time, and [in proof
of this], I will relate unto thee yet another story still rarer and more extraordinary than this. Know, O King, that one said to me, 'A friend of mine, a
merchant, told me the following story. Quoth he,.Awhile after this, there came two merchants to the king with two pearls of price and each of them
avouched that his pearl was worth a thousand dinars, but there was none who availed to value them. Then said the cook, 'God prosper the king!
Verily, the old man whom I bought avouched that he knew the quintessence of jewels and that he was skilled in cookery. We have made proof of
him in cookery and have found him the skilfullest of men; and now, if we send after him and prove him on jewels, [the truth or falsehood of] his
pretension will be made manifest to us.'.It is said that, when the Khalifate devolved on Omar ben Abdulaziz (42) (of whom God accept), the poets
[of the time] resorted to him, as they had been used to resort to the Khalifs before him, and abode at his door days and days, but he gave them not
leave to enter, till there came to Omar Adi ben Artah, (43) who stood high in esteem with him. Jerir (44) accosted him and begged him to crave
admission for them [to the Khalif]. "It is well," answered Adi and going in to Omar, said to him, "The poets are at thy door and have been there
days and days; yet hast thou not given them leave to enter, albeit their sayings are abiding (45) and their arrows go straight to the mark." Quoth
Omar, "What have I to do with the poets?" And Adi answered, saying, "O Commander of the Faithful, the Prophet (whom God bless and preserve)
was praised [by a poet] and gave [him largesse,] and therein (46) is an exemplar to every Muslim." Quoth Omar, "And who praised him?" "Abbas
ben Mirdas (47) praised him," replied Adi, "and he clad him with a suit and said, 'O Bilal, (48) cut off from me his tongue!'" "Dost thou remember
what he said?" asked the Khalif; and Adi said, "Yes." "Then repeat it," rejoined Omar. So Adi recited the following verses:.Now Afifeh and her
daughter Mariyeh were behind the curtain, looking at him; and when he came before the king, he saluted him and greeted him with the greeting of
kings, whilst all who were present stared at him and at his beauty and grace and perfection. The king seated him at the head of the table; and when
Afifeh saw him and straitly considered him, she said, "By the virtue of Mohammed, prince of the Apostles, this youth is of the sons of the kings
and cometh not to these parts but for some high purpose!" Then she looked at Mariyeh and saw that her face was changed, and indeed her eyes
were dead in her face and she turned not her gaze from El Abbas a glance of the eyes, for that the love of him had gotten hold upon her heart. When
the queen saw what had befallen her daughter, she feared for her from reproach concerning El Abbas; so she shut the wicket of the lattice and
suffered her not to look upon him more. Now there was a pavilion set apart for Mariyeh, and therein were privy chambers and balconies and
lattices, and she had with her a nurse, who served her, after the fashion of kings' daughters..Woman (The Old) and the Draper's Wife, ii. 55.
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